



SUTTON ANNUAL MEETING OF THE ELECTORATE
Tuesday 21st July 2020
Minutes of the meeting of the electorate, 21st July 2020, 7pm (Via Zoom Virtual Meeting)

Present:
Mr M Inskip (Chairman of Sutton Parish Council)



Mrs R Hughes (Clerk)



Mrs M Wolland (Assistant Clerk)



Mrs L Amos-John (Sutton Timebank Coordinator)



Cllr L Dupre (CCC & ECDC)



13 members of public

1. Welcome from the Chairman of Sutton Parish Council - Cllr Mark Inskip.

Mr Inskip welcomed those present to the meeting.

2. To receive apologies for absence
Apologies were received from Mrs H Wales
3. To approve the minutes of the meeting of 21st March 2019
The minutes were taken as read, approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meeting.

4. Report from Chairman of Sutton Parish Council on Council activities during the previous year
Welcome to Sutton’s Annual Meeting of the Electorate. As you may have noticed the meeting has been delayed a little this year and the format a little different. In the last few months many who have never participated in a virtual meeting before have now become accustomed to this format.

In previous years I’ve remarked that it has been a busy year and this is once again true but for reasons we did not predict. COVID-19 has had a huge impact nationally, internationally and locally. And it is events since March this year and the impact of COVID-19 on our local community that I want to address first.

I am proud to live in a village which has shown such tremendous community spirit in extremely difficult times. We have seen volunteers come together to help the most vulnerable and those self-isolating with everything from delivering newspapers to prescription collection and food shopping. We have had a dedicated sewing team making hundreds of face coverings. We have also seen many fun events to help take our minds away from the daily news. Whether it’s the Easter Bunny walking around the village, rock drumming in front garden or most recently the incredible range and variety of scarecrows around the village.

The Parish Council and its staff has looked to support volunteer and community activities particularly with our new Timebank Coordinator helping volunteers and obtaining money to provide grants to families most in need as well as to more generally provide support. I won’t say much more about this as Lucy will give you plenty of information about what the Timebank has already achieved and what is planned going forward. I however just want to thank parish council staff for the work they have done and what has been achieved.

Turning to more regular parish council activities, fourteen and a half months ago, it seems much longer, we had elections for a new Parish Council, District Councillors and a Referendum on the adoption of our Neighbourhood Plan. Many existing parish councillors returned and were joined by a number of newcomers and a returner.

After more than four years of work it was very rewarding to see the adoption of Sutton’s Neighbourhood Plan supported by more than 90% of voters. It is now used whenever planning applications are considered in our parish. Details of the plan at available at http://sutton-in-the-isle.org.uk/. It is already proving effective most recently cited in the refusal of the inappropriate planning application for the land east of Garden Close where the developer failed to pay adequate attention to the plan’s policies.

On a more positive note it is also being considered in the new planning application from Linden Homes to extend their development to the north of the village. They have indicated they will restrict the overall size of the development to match the Neighbourhood Plan policies and will work with the local community to provide additional sports and leisure facilities and with the county council to expand the primary school to support the demands of additional children. We should see more details by September.

The Parish Council is also working through the various Community Actions identified in the plan. One of those relates to traffic issues. We now have the 20mph limit on streets in the centre of the village and signage to encourage large vehicles to avoid these same streets. This does not solve the problem of speeding traffic but it makes a useful contribution. There are one or two issues we are looking to resolve with tweaks to the signage but overall it is having a positive impact.

We will soon introduce a mobile sign displaying traffic speeds and flashing red if the speed limit is exceeded. The sign can be moved around locations in the village where there are problems with speeding and we are currently confirming the precise mounting points on lamp posts on the High Street, Ely Road and the America.

Following on from these initiatives we have prepared a bid for funding from the County Council to make it easier to cross The Brook near to the High Street. We are also lobbying the County Council to improve pedestrian access to the new Co-Op by extending the footpath on the south side of Ely Road. Neither of these two proposals are certain but we will continue to press for them.

With support from Hastoe Housing, a specialist housing association, Cambridgeshire ACRE completed a housing needs survey that gave the Parish Council a very good insight into the demand for affordable housing in the village. Some affordable homes will be delivered as part of the first phase of the Linden Homes development. Any further developments over ten homes will also need to contribute. Hastoe housing itself is investigating the feasibility of a small development of affordable homes restricted to those with local connections to the village.

The Parish Council’s Sports and Recreation working party is continuing to look to improve facilities in the village. It is eagerly awaiting the formal response of Linden Homes to the Neighbourhood Plan requirements for additional facilities to accompany further development north to the north of the village. A bid has also been submitted for outdoor gym equipment that could be located around the village as well as initiatives to improve footpaths for walkers.

The Parish Council has recently established a Climate Change Working Party which has started to assess the carbon footprint of the Parish Council before identifying local action to take to combat climate change.

Most recently the Parish Council has established a new working party with the Conservation Society and the Open Spaces group to look a flower planting around the village and in particular in grass verges.

Finally, if you want to find out more about the Parish Council check out the new website which has just been launched at www.sutton-cambs-pc.gov.uk
5.
To receive report from County and District Councillors

County Councillor Lorna Dupre
Introduction

There is no doubt that the council year from May 2019 to April 2020 is clearly divided into two distinct parts - before COVID-19 and after COVID-19.

The arrival of the virus, and the lockdown that followed, have completely transformed our priorities and our expectations.

The local communities in the Sutton division have been amazing in the way they have rallied round to support vulnerable or ‘shielding’ residents, do people’s shopping, collect prescriptions, make face masks, supply fresh produce and plants for charity, and so much more. 

A massive thank you for all you have done.
1
The council

1.1
From June 2019 to January 2020 I was temporarily leader of my political group on the County Council, after Cllr Lucy Nethsingha was elected to the European Parliament. Following the UK’s departure from the EU in January 2020, Lucy returned to the Group leadership and I stepped down. I returned to my previous role as Deputy Group leader in May 2020.

1.2
Until May 2020 I was my group’s lead member on the council’s Commercial & Investment Committee. In May 2020 a new committee structure was implemented, and I am now my group’s lead member on a new committee, Environment & Sustainability. I am also a member of the General Purposes Committee, and the Health Committee.

1.3
The Liberal Democrat Group won two by-elections this year, so the Council currently consists of 35 Conservative councillors, 16 Liberal Democrats, seven Labour, two St Neots Independents, and one Independent.

1.4
Plans are progressing for the County Council to move its HQ from Shire Hall in Cambridge to Alconbury. Just as the Council moves into Alconbury, the Mayor of Cambridgeshire & Peterborough will be moving out, citing lack of public transport (one of his responsibilities) as a reason. During the COVID-19 lockdown the Council has been meeting virtually, which in my view is a great improvement generally - for environmental reasons, because it is more time-efficient, residents can view meetings from home in real time or watch a recording, and councillors are usually better behaved.

1.5
In recent news, it now appears that the Government is keen to move quickly to create more unitary (single-tier) councils of at least 300-400,000 people. A Government paper is expected in the autumn. If this were to be required in Cambridgeshire, it is likely that we would have no more than two, or possibly even one, council for Cambridgeshire, with East Cambridgeshire District Council being subsumed into a larger council, and Cambridgeshire County Council either disappearing or taking on all the responsibilities of all the districts.

1.6
The Council increased its portion of Council Tax in February, by 1.59 per cent for general services, and 2.00 per cent for adult social care. A large budget gap remains for future years, though the full financial effects of the pandemic, and how much of the resulting costs to the Council will be covered by the Government, remain to be seen.

2
COVID-19 and health

2.1
The County Council is responsible for public health in Cambridgeshire, and its work and responsibilities have consequently been massively increased in light of COVID-19. 

 
The County Council is part of the joint arrangements with the local NHS and other bodies for local management of the pandemic. For the Director of Public Health and her team this has included 

· Providing public health advice and guidance to the Local Resilience Forum’s Strategic Coordination Group and Tactical Coordination Group, and to council staff and the social care sector

· Co-chairing a PPE ‘cell’ distributing PPE to eligible local organisations

· Working with partners to meet the needs of marginalised and excluded groups including homeless people

· Producing public health guidance for volunteers

· Publishing regular data updates

· Putting in place a mental health campaign

· Developing plans for local contact tracing 

· Addressing local COVID-19 outbreaks


The Council has been responsible for supporting ‘shielding’ residents during the pandemic with information and access to food and medicines through its ‘hub’. 
2.2
COVID-19 has not been the only health issue occupying the County Council. During the year the local Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) held what it called a ‘Big Conversation’ with local meetings about the scale of financial cutbacks expected of it by Government and how to manage this. The effect of COVID-19 on the economy will have changed many budget expectations, for the CCG as much as for every other organisation.

Last summer the CCG confirmed its decision from 2017 to cease funding the provision of specialist fertility services. The CCG will only review the decision again when it has achieved a financial surplus.

One statistic which is particularly concerning is that 32 per cent of children in Cambridgeshire and Peterborough aged 0-5 live with an adult with medium to high severity mental health issues. 

3
Children and schools

3.1
During lockdown schools are technically closed, though they have been asked to open to children of key workers, then to selected year groups. At 20 per cent, take-up in Cambridgeshire was among the highest in the country. Plans for all schools to fully reopen before the summer holidays were abandoned on grounds of sheer practicality and the Council is working with schools on the complexities of a full opening in September. Many parents have found the months of home tutoring very challenging.


The Government caved in after a strong campaign by footballer Marcus Rashford and announced that access to school meal vouchers would be retained over the summer holidays. The Council is encouraging all eligible parents to sign up for these - many families whose financial situation has changed during the pandemic may not realise they are entitled to claim.
3.2
COVID aside, budgets for children with special educational needs have been stretched to snapping point. The ‘Dedicated Schools Grant’ budget carried forward a deficit of £16.6M from last year into this year, and this is continuing to increase as the numbers of children and young people with Education Health & Care Plans, and the complexity of their needs, continues to rise. The Council has had to submit a Recovery Plan to Government to show how it will bring down the growing overspend. The advice to (broadly) ‘spend less money’ is obvious but not necessarily helpful, when each child who needs one is entitled - morally as well as legally - to an EHCP and the help it specifies.
4
Adult Social Care 

4.1
Care homes were front and centre of the news this spring when news emerged that large numbers of people had been discharged from hospitals into care homes, to free up hospital bed capacity for COVID-19 patients, without being tested for the virus. This resulted in a mass importation of the virus into care homes, with the result that around 50 per cent of care homes in Cambridgeshire & Peterborough have seen an outbreak (the figure is lower in East Cambridgeshire, and higher elsewhere). Council contractual payments to care homes were temporarily increased to help them cover the increased costs of providing care during a pandemic.

4.2
Earlier in the council year, the Council made the decision to increase some existing charges, and impose new ones, on people needing various kinds of care from the Council.

5
Highways and transport

5.1
Transport is now a responsibility of the Mayor and Combined Authority, but the County Council still has significant input and this remains one of the most obviously high-profile areas of the council’s operations. 

5.2
The Combined Authority agreed a Local Transport Plan in January. The final version of this removed the promise to privilege walking and cycling, and replaced this with the disappointing word prioritise. 


The headline act of the Plan remains the as yet unfunded Cambridge Autonomous Metro or CAM, on which I reported last year, with its tunnels under the centre of Cambridge. A consultation on some of the principles of this was carried out earlier this year. It is now being suggested that there may in the future be a CAM stop in East Cambridgeshire, in the Burwell area, but that is of little use to residents in most of East Cambridgeshire.

5.3
The Combined Authority’s bus strategy is still in progress, and due to report early next year. The Combined Authority’s Overview & Scrutiny Committee has a ‘task and finish’ group scrutinising this piece of work. The number of annual bus journeys in Cambridgeshire has reduced by over two million a year since 2013, from 19 million to under 17 million.

5.4
The location of the new Cambridge South railway station has been announced as in the vicinity of the biomedical campus near Addenbrooke’s. A preferred route for East-West Rail from Bedford to Cambridge has been announced, from Bedford Midland to St Neots, Cambourne, and Cambridge South. Meanwhile, the indicative cost of works to create more rail capacity at the Ely North junction has increased twenty fold, to £0.5 billion.

5.5
The East Cambs Connect pre-booked bus substantially cut its service during the year, with reduced hours and journeys only to Ely and back.
5.6
The £13M overspend on the Ely bypass was reviewed by auditors and a number of recommendations made to try to reduce the risk of this happening again.

5.7
The works on the A14 dominated much of the last year. The County Council agreed some years ago to pay £25M towards the £1.5B cost. It proposed to do this by taking £1M a year for 25 years from a Government grant it gets annually towards highway improvements. At the time it made this decision, this grant was about £10M a year. However, it is now only £3M a year, from which £1M a year is an awful lot. The Council has therefore decided to borrow the money so that it can repay its commitment to this scheme, which doesn’t seem the best practice.

Work has now begun on the BP roundabout, and will then start at Lancaster Way roundabout.  This over £2M scheme, which is currently causing chaos for drivers as it is taking place during peak hours, will make it even more difficult for walkers, cyclists, and horse-riders to use the roads safely.

The next major road scheme, if the Government provides funding, will be a dualling (or not) of the A10 for some (or all, or none) of its length between Ely and Milton. Various options have been considered, and narrowed down, over the last year, and the public was recently asked to comment on the seven remaining options. Whether dualled or not, all seven options show the traffic continuing to pour onto the BP roundabout at Ely, and the A14 interchange at Milton. The large new development at Waterbeach, more companies setting up on the Lancaster Way business park, and the additional traffic that will be attracted to a dualled road, will surely only increase the queues at these existing junctions. Safe provision for walkers, cyclists, and horse-riders, safe crossing of the A10, and better public transport, must be a priority.

5.8
One of the effects of COVID was to dramatically reduce the number of vehicles on the roads, with massive resulting improvement in air quality. Already however officers advise that traffic has returned to 70 per cent of pre-COVID levels. In order to try to encourage more walking and cycling, the Government has provided funds to local authorities to make temporary changes to the highway, and officers are working with councillors on various proposals, some more controversial than others.
5.9
The council has agreed a new Road Safety Strategy. The previous one failed to achieve its target of a 40 per cent reduction on a previously-agreed baseline. I hope this one will be more successful. Further works should be carried out this year on the proposed measures arising from the safety study of the A142 between Ely and Chatteris, but this will still be a long way off the over £5M total.

5.10
HGVs continue to be a problem as they cut through a number of our villages. I was promised that a fresh count of vehicles would be taken at Sutton and a number of other locations a year after the opening of the Ely bypass, to find out how road use had changed as a result. Unfortunately, as I found out by asking a follow-up question to the council this May, officers decided to delay the traffic count until a year after the re-opening of the underpass under the railway bridge at Ely, and omitted a majority of the locations including those like Sutton. The count also coincided with lockdown, which means that the resulting figures are close to meaningless.

5.11
I spent quite a lot of time this year working with officers on the £463,000 projected overspend on winter gritting. In the end, a mild winter meant it wasn’t quite as bad as that, but both I and the officers now have a much better grip of the detail of the gritting budget and I hope this may mean officers predicting their spend more accurately in future.
5.12
We await new guidelines from the council on managing local verges, which officers say will bring us into line with best practice promoted by national charity Plantlife to encourage wild flowers in our verges. I have pointed out that there are now a number of enthusiastic groups of volunteers in some villages, and it would be helpful if the new guidelines could cover how volunteers can work effectively with the county council and parish councils.

5.13
A number of surface dressing works from last year were not of good quality, and the council will be replacing some of these and monitoring others. Many highways works have been suspended during the pandemic,

5.14
The council made the decision to cease buying electrical supply for parish-owned street lights, leaving well over 100 parish councils to negotiate their own supply.
5.15
Locally I supported Sutton Parish Council’s application to the county council for a mobile speed sign, and Witchford Parish Council’s application for further pavement widening along Main Street. Last year’s application by Sutton Parish Council for a 20MPH zone from Church Lane along the High Street as far as The Brook was successfully installed, and work took place in Witchford on their previous Local Highway Initiative applications. Areas of Westway Place Witcham were finally resurfaced. Work promised to Sutton Gault footbridge has not yet taken place and I am pursuing this. 

5.16
The long-running disagreement over the width of the Witchford byway (BOAT7) running south between the end of Main Street and the beginning of Sutton Road has now been resolved, and the byway found to be narrower than the county council thought when it told the district council there was enough room for a road of over eight metres. A scheme for a narrower road which meets the requirements of the council’s highways department will be required, to enable people to move into their new homes behind 1-7 Sutton Road.

6
Environment 
6.1
The County Council established a new Environment & Sustainability Committee this spring. This follows its declaration of a Climate Emergency, and its publication of a Climate Change Strategy for which I was a member of the councillor steering group.


One of the main focuses of this new committee at the moment is the large number of energy projects the Council is working on. These include switching a number of council buildings to more sustainable energy sources; installing solar carports at Park & Rides and at the Council’s new HQ at Alconbury; and a community ground-source heating project at Swaffham Prior to move the community away from oil.

6.2
The County Council has been moving forward with its consultation on the review of its Waste & Minerals Plan, which has now been submitted for examination by a Planning Inspector.

6.3
The committee is also responsible for considering flood risk issues, and we are expecting a report on Fen flooding at some point this year.

6.4
The Environment Agency’s barrier banks works continued over last summer and autumn, and have resumed again for what should be the final year of the four year programme. 

A consultation planned for March about traffic arrangements during works at Welney Wash in 2021 was postponed because of the COVID-19 lockdown. However residents can still give their views online at https://consult.environment-agency.gov.uk/east-anglia-c-e/ouse-washes-section-10-works/

6.5
Household Waste Recycling Centres such as the one at Witchford were closed at lockdown, and reopened in June under COVID-safe conditions which are regularly reviewed. Unrelated to COVID-19, the Council earlier in the year introduced a new system of e-permits for vans and trailers above a certain size.

6.6
The Mayor of Cambridgeshire & Peterborough has not declared a Climate Emergency, but the Combined Authority decided in October 2019 to establish a Climate Change Commission to spend a year producing a report. It has however taken until the summer of this year to announce a Chair (Baroness Brown of Cambridge) which means the Commission’s work is very delayed.

7
Commercial 
7.1
The County Council’s plan for bringing in additional revenue has been to establish its own property company This Land, under the chairmanship of Steven Norris (former minister in Margaret Thatcher’s Government); and to invest in commercial property in Cambridge, Wisbech and elsewhere in the county.


This Land’s building programme has of course been held up by COVID-19. Additionally the Council’s flagship commercial purchase of student accommodation in Cambridge has faced strong competition from other providers.


The Council decided during the year to change tack and reduce its exposure and spread risk by investing with charity fund management body CCLA. CCLA is one of the UK's largest charity fund managers, managing investments for charities, religious organisations, and the public sector.

8
Libraries
8.1
County Council libraries were closed during the early months of lockdown but have begun to reopen tentatively to booked drop-offs and collections. The County Archives, which completed their move to Ely during the year, are discouraging visitors in person, but appointments can be booked to view particular items.

8.2
Just before lockdown I attended the twentieth birthday celebrations of Ely Library, where we were joined by special guest Ely poet Wendy Cope.

9
Police
9.1
Police & Crime Commissioner Jason Ablewhite resigned late last year after a complaint was referred to the Independent Office for Police Conduct. His temporary replacement is in place until elections in May 2021.

9.2
The long-running dispute about whether the Police & Crime Commissioner should take over the Fire Authority has been delayed to the second half of next year. The dispute, which has cost the taxpayer more than £250,000 so far, has been subject to judicial review and appeal, but the Home Office has said that it wants to see a fresh business case, which it will not be able to consider until after the election for Police & Crime Commissioner in May 2021.

9.3
Proposals to replace facilities at Parkside in Cambridge with a new city centre police station and a new hub near Milton were consulted on earlier this year. A consultation is now in progress on the proposed site of the new hub next to Milton Park & Ride. 

10
Combined Authority
10.1
Local government in Cambridgeshire is dominated by the Mayor’s  Combined Authority. This now has three Executive Committees in addition to its Board: Skills, Transport & Infrastructure, and Housing & Community. 

The Combined Authority will be responsible for much of the work to restore the county’s economy after the pandemic, and improving broadband (whose shortfalls many of us have felt in online meetings during lockdown). It is also continuing to promote ‘Community Land Trusts’, lend money for house building, and develop its ‘£100K homes’ product. We were surprised to learn that it keeps no record of whether its housing investments result in more accessible or carbon-neutral homes.

‘Market Town Masterplans’ were drawn up (by consultants, rather than by local communities) for towns including Ely, Soham, and Littleport, and the Combined Authority is now preparing to hand out £1M per town in the projects mentioned in them.

11
Finally
11.1
I have been unable to hold my usual monthly surgeries during lockdown. My monthly county councillor reports are at www.tinyurl.com/lornasreports
Questions 

· Flooding – What is being looked at?

The whole system is being reviewed in order to protect fen communities, the full report written a year ago explains in more details. Lorna will post a link on her page and send a copy to the Parish Clerk

· LHI scheme Timescales – We were told these would be extended due to the Covid outbreak is there any indication when the deadline will be?

The Parish Clerk has received communication from CCC and this will be passed to the Traffic and Transport working party

District Councillor Lorna Dupre and Mark Inskip
Introduction

There is no doubt that the council year from May 2019 to April 2020 is clearly divided into two distinct parts - before COVID-19 and after COVID-19.

The arrival of the virus, and the lockdown that followed, have completely transformed our priorities and our expectations.

The local communities in the Sutton ward have been amazing in the way they have rallied round to support vulnerable and ‘shielding’ residents, do people’s shopping, collect prescriptions, make face masks, supply fresh produce and plants for charity, and so much more. 

A massive thank you from both of us for all you have done.

1
Elections
1.1
The district council elections of May 2019 resulted in the election of Mark and the re-election of Lorna as the two district councillors for the new ward of Sutton which now includes Mepal, Witcham, and Wentworth.


The council now consists of 15 Conservative councillors, 11 Liberal Democrats, and two Independents - a huge change from the overwhelming Conservative numbers of the previous eight years.


Lorna remains Leader of the Liberal Democrat Group, and Mark is the Liberal Democrat lead member for the council’s Operational Services Committee.


Lorna has also been reappointed by the district council to the Combined Authority’s Overview & Scrutiny Committee, which she chairs.

1.2
On the same day as the council elections, the referendum was held on Sutton’s Neighbourhood Plan, which passed overwhelmingly.

2
COVID-19
2.1
The country went into lockdown on 23 March 2020, with obvious and immediate effects for individuals, families, communities, and businesses, but also for council services.


The council managed to continue collecting domestic waste and maintaining open spaces despite the virus, for which we are all very grateful. The Grange was shut to the public, and staff worked from home apart from occasional necessary visits to carry out tasks which had to be done at the council offices. Licensing staff have also had to manage issues arising from closure of bars and pubs.

2.2
One of the major tasks from April onwards was to ensure the distribution of millions of pounds of Government grant to qualifying businesses. East Cambridgeshire District Council contracts out its revenues and benefits services to Anglian Revenues Partnership (ARP), a consortium of several local authorities in this region. It’s fair to say that ARP got off to a somewhat shaky start compared with many councils in England, but gradually caught up.

2.3
Some services such as district council owned play areas have now reopened following a period of closure. Others however such as The Hive have been slower to be allowed to reopen, and this has had a consequent effect on council finances.

3
Planning
3.1
Planning policy and planning applications have continued to be major issues for the council and its residents. 

3.2
Following the decision of the council’s administration to abandon the draft Local Plan it had been working on for over three years and on which it had spent over one third of a million pounds, the council reverted to the 2015 Local Plan, already four years old and increasingly out of date.


The council decided in November that it would wait as much as eighteen months before deciding whether to start a new Local Plan. In the meantime it has consulted on drafts of two new Supplementary Planning Documents, one on the Natural Environment and the other on Custom and Self-Build Housing.

3.3
The 2015 Local Plan, which is now the one in force, requires developers to provide 30 per cent affordable housing in the north of the district, and 40 per cent in the south.  

However, the council has published a report which indicates that while this remains the formal policy, 30 per cent affordable housing across most of the district, and only 20 per cent in Littleport and Soham, is a guideline in its negotiations with developers.


Levels of affordable housing have remained disappointing throughout the year, especially at the refurbished MOD houses in Ely, where only 15 of 92 homes in Phase 1 will be ‘affordable’. Even then these will be shared ownership starting at 30 per cent owned, with the potential for the buyer to step up to a full 100 per cent ownership after only twelve months - not a proposition that is affordable for many local residents. 

Liberal Democrat councillors temporarily managed to get a motion passed by the council to increase the affordable housing, but the council administration used a little-known provision in the council constitution to call an emergency council meeting to overturn this decision.


A planning application for Phase 2 of the site must be submitted by the end of July 2020 to satisfy the requirements of the MOD on sale of the site. We expect to have to fight tooth and nail again to try to secure more than 30 per cent affordable housing on this phase.

3.4
The ability of the council to successfully defend its Local Plan against inappropriate planning applications depends on maintaining a ‘five year supply’ of developable land. Failure to maintain sufficient land supply puts not only the district council’s Local Plan, but also parish councils’ Neighbourhood Plans at risk. 

In February, an inspector considering an appeal at Fordham ruled that the council had only 2.1 years supply of land - but the council appealed this ruling and it was overturned. The council is now claiming it has a land supply of over six years, though it would not take much to reduce this below five again.

3.5
Significant planning events during the year include

· Receipt of the Phase 2 application by Linden Homes for 177 homes at the top of Mepal Road Sutton

· Approval of the application for a flat above the Deli@65 in High Street Sutton

· Approval of a marquee at the Three Pickerels in Mepal

· Approval of plans for housing on the site of the former Kings of Witcham in The Slade Witcham

· Refusal of details for the 53 houses at Garden Close Sutton

· Refusal of planning permission for housing rear of 9-13 The Row Sutton

· Withdrawal of an application for housing on land opposite 142 The Row Sutton

· Receipt of an application for 55 homes at Brick Lane Mepal.


The Co-op on Ely Road at the A142 roundabout continues to be built out following temporary construction delays due to COVID-19.

4
Finance and assets
4.1
The district council’s budget in February froze its share of council tax for a further year. While this may sound like good news, the council’s ability to raise tax in future years is calculated as a percentage of its current tax levels. This means that every year the council tax does not increase means the council will be less and less able to lever itself out of financial trouble in future years should it need to. 


The council nonetheless decided to implement rises in councillors’ allowances, something we opposed.

4.2
Auditing of the council’s accounts has been considerably delayed, as has been the case across the country due to capacity issues among the main audit firms. 

4.3
We and the rest of the Liberal Democrat group wrote to the auditors (EY) in October following quite extraordinary resignation of all councillor representatives to the Boards of the council’s two Trading Companies, leaving senior officers and the independent Chairman in charge of making decisions about the future of the Companies. A meeting billed as a Shareholder meeting of the Company, which should therefore have been chaired by the Chairman of the Board, was chaired by the Chair of the Council and effectively run by the council as a councillors’ seminar. 

We have said all along that the lines between the council and its Companies are completely blurred, and that the council’s relationship to its ‘Community Land Trusts’ is fundamentally conflicted.

4.4
One of the effects of COVID-19 has been that the financial position of the council’s Trading Companies has been significantly compromised. The council has now approved further loan facilities for East Cambs Trading Company, with extended repayment periods and lower interest rates; and an increase of £91,000 in the management fee to East Cambs Street Scene. We voted against these proposals on the grounds of the very thin financial information provided to support them.

 4.5
We continued to press during the year for an indication of the council’s plans for the future of the Mepal Outdoor Centre. Councillors were told in mid June that due to COVID-19 it was ‘not a priority’, and within a fortnight it was set on fire. Lorna asked a question about it at the Full Council meeting in July 2020 and was assured that discussions about it would take place ‘very shortly’.

5
Operational services
5.1
The council agreed a Climate Change Strategy earlier this year, and set up an ‘ideas forum’ of residents to come up with ideas to put in it. After pressure from ourselves and our colleagues, the council administration also decided to declare a Climate Emergency.

5.2
The council removed its remaining ‘bring banks’ from around the district in the autumn on the basis that more recycling was now being done at the kerbside.

The council also reviewed its policy on collecting domestic waste from unadopted roads, and drew up a schedule of such roads. In some cases, an indemnity was sought to protect itself in case of damage arising from waste collection vehicles traversing private roads. And in a few cases (though none in this ward) the council required work to be done to the road before waste would be collected, failing which alternative arrangements for waste collection would need to be negotiated.

5.3
The council administration made the controversial decision in February to cease funding Citizens Advice to run its service in Ely, effectively forcing it out of its Market Street premises. Mark ‘called in’ the decision for review, but despite strong representations from Citizens Advice themselves, members of the public, and opposition councillors, the administration forced through its decision and Citizens Advice was left with no option but to shut up shop. This now means that residents no longer have access to independent advice in this part of Cambridgeshire. 

5.4
Night-time joyriding at the Elean Business Park has continued to be a problem. Mark and Lorna worked with council officers, the landowner’s agent, the police and the straw plant to get a gate installed on site which the straw plant management would lock at night and on weekends. The council also let the landowner know of its intention to serve notice if this was not done. Unfortunately though the gates have been installed, the nuisance has persisted, the gates have not always been locked, and Mark and Lorna have now approached the council about next steps.

Unauthorised encampments were also a problem at the Business Park as in previous years, but the council also required the landowners to ditch the area to deter caravans, something which appears to have been successful.  
6
Recovery
6.1
We very much hope that the remainder of this council year will see the district begin to recover from the effects of COVID-19. We and our group colleagues successfully persuaded the council administration to set up a COVID Recovery Working Group, which is working on how to revive the local economy, retain the amazing community spirit built up during lockdown, and ensure that as many as possible of the environmental benefits of fewer cars on the road and more people walking and cycling.


In March we advertised a series of public meetings to promote the council’s survey of residents’ views about buses, walking, and cycling. Unfortunately this coincided with the start of the pandemic so the only one we actually held was understandably poorly attended.


The council is currently collating the results of its survey. The bus questionnaire will be used to put a case to the Combined Authority’s bus review for better bus services in East Cambridgeshire. 

The Government is issuing funding to the Combined Authority for changes to the highway that will encourage walking and cycling. The responses by residents to the council’s recent surveys could be useful in putting together bids for this money.

7
Finally
7.1
We have obviously been unable to hold our regular monthly surgeries in Sutton during the pandemic. We have however managed to hold a couple of online surgeries using Zoom technology. These are advertised on Facebook, with an email address for residents to use to book a slot.

Our monthly councillor reports are at www.tinyurl.com/lornasreports

Questions 

· When the chosen operator decided to drop out of taking over the running of the Mepal Outdoor centre, why were the other contenders not then allowed to take it on?
Update from the above report, this is going to be discussed at a special meeting on the 31st July. 
5. Presentation from Lucy Amos-John – Sutton Timebank Coordinator. - Sutton’s new Timebank.
This evening I wanted to let you know more about Timebanking and Sutton Time Bank. The idea behind time banking is that everyone has skills, knowledge, ability or time that can benefit someone else.
When you spend an hour helping someone out you will receive a time credit, with your time credit you could spend them receiving some help or you could spend them receiving some help or you could donate them to someone else in the community or exchange for a time credit voucher locally. Time bank vouchers can be spent in Leisure centres, cinemas and museums.
The long term vision for the Time Bank is that we will engage and bring together the community, creating social and practical support networks that meet the needs of many, creating a happier healthier community.

We decided to launch the Timebank early so that we could help with support needed in the village. We launched on the 19th March and since then we have had 1185 hours of volunteering. This has mainly been shopping, delivering newspapers, post office trips and friendly phone calls. We have 42 Volunteers and had requests for 72 households. 

As restrictions ease we will be slowly reducing the support offered. 

As they ease we want to make the community spirit and engagement continue. While we won’t be able to run the time bank activities as normal, there are some activities we can do. 

We have started virtual meet ups and these will continue and we hope to be able to start socially distanced outside coffee mornings. Whilst we continue the friendly phone calls we will be looking to move these to garden visits

Swapping skills and knowledge that can be done virtually or socially distance, online cooking lessons, help with CVs or proof reading for example. 
We hope to continue to increase memberships to the timebank as people may want to join in with the meet ups or virtual learning or have transferable skills they would like to swap.
In the long run when we don’t have any restrictions the plan will be to have a celebration and launch event. An opportunity to thank all the volunteers that have offered support during this period. Swapping all skills and knowledge in a social distant way. 

Social events such as coffee morning, group activities, community walks, games clubs or craft clubs. The group events will be directed by what the time bank members want to do and what they feel is needed in the village. 

Thank you all for listening and if you would like to become a time bank member please get in touch. 

7.
Questions from the floor
· It’s an amazing scheme, we are just wondering about the longevity of the Time Bank and how long is the programme set for?

· The Parish Council obtained a grant from the innovate and cultivate fund which will help fund the Time bank for 2years, along with Match funding from the Parish Council. Sutton Poors land charity has kindly donated a grant to the Time bank which will help fund the scheme. There are also other grants that the council would be able to apply for 
8.
Chairman to close meeting 

Meeting closed at 8:20pm
Signed…………………………………………………….

Cllr M Inskip

Chairman of Sutton Parish Council

Date……………………………………………………………


